HANWELL PARISH COUNCIL

c/o Briar Cottage, 5 Springfield

Hanwell, Oxfordshire

OX17 1HG

25th March 2013

FAO Ms Laura Bailey

Senior Planning Officer

Cherwell District Council

Bodicote House

Bodicote

Banbury

Oxfordshire   OX15 4AA 

Dear Sirs

13/00321/OUT - Outline application by Gallagher Estates for 1,000 houses and other uses, Land at Salt Way / Bloxham Road (Wykham Park Farm) Banbury 
I am writing on behalf of Hanwell Parish Council to comment the above development.

Before commenting in detail, we would like to set out our general views on this development in the light of the CDC Draft Local Plan 2012 and the previous policy documents, and the need to identify strategic housing allocations for Banbury. 
General views

The pressures to bring forward housing land need to be balanced against basic planning principles and on the evidence so far presented we are not persuaded that the strategic housing allocations north of Banbury proposed in the Draft Plan 2012 are justified and acceptable.  As you will be aware, Hanwell Parish Council has consistently objected to the principle of the development of sites north of the town and was strongly opposed to the Persimmon application for 400 houses north of Hanwell Fields in 2006/7 which after refusal by CDC was eventually turned down on appeal. 

We have been perplexed by the Council’s support for the inclusion of sites Banbury 2 and Banbury 5 north of Banbury.  In terms of considering “reasonable alternatives”, on the evidence so far presented the Draft Plan 2012 does not justify why sites B.2 (East and West of Southam Road) and B.5 (North of Hanwell Fields) are now included as strategic housing sites and for example the site West of Warwick Road (near Drayton) is excluded.  This constitutes a major shift from the Council’s 2010 Draft Core Strategy and contradicts the conclusions of that document (and supporting evidence) on the relative sustainability of these sites. As recently as 2010 the Draft Core Strategy indicated the West of Warwick Rd/Drayton site as the preferred housing site (first reserve), and neither of the two Southam Road sites were considered to be sustainable.  In fact there were no firm proposals for land to the north.

Similarly, in terms of considering “reasonable alternatives” at a more strategic level, the Draft Plan 2012 does not justify why development south of Banbury, ie between Salt Way and Wykham Lane, is deemed to be more harmful than the housing development now proposed north of Banbury.  Both areas are important in landscape terms (both previously AHLV) and have similar pros and cons in terms of development potential.  In our view, the Council’s strategic decision to offer greater protection to the Salt Way area south of Banbury is highly questionable, not supported by current evidence and should be re-examined.  The Wykham Park Farm site was actually identified in the CDC Options for Growth document 2008 under BAN 4 as a “reasonable” option for an area of planned growth for 1600 houses. 
The Parish Council is therefore deeply disappointed to learn from the Executive report on 4 March 2013 that, despite the strong arguments for a complete re-examination of the housing options in the Local Plan, the Council has now decided (on Officer advice) to carry out a limited re-consultation on some amendments to sites Banbury 2 and 5 – without publishing the evidence this decision might be based on. 

We are aware that there is strong developer interest in bringing forward other potential housing sites – notably Miller Homes at the West of Warwick Rd/Drayton land, and Gallagher Estates at Salt Way/ Bloxham Road which is the subject of this application. 

In general terms, we feel the Gallaghers scheme now on the table provides an important opportunity for the future of the town that should not be dismissed.  It is capable of delivering a comprehensive development which, with adequate protection for assets like Salt Way, could provide the sort of housing numbers Cherwell is looking for, in a mixed use development, with substantial infrastructure provision and arguably less constraints to delivery than certain sites to the north. 

Similarly, we feel there are relatively few drawbacks with the Miller Homes site at West of Warwick Road/Drayton – which after all was indicated by CDC as a preferred housing site (first reserve) in 2010. 

As Cherwell is now at the final stage of the Local Plan, with the additional re-consultation about to take place on the Banbury housing sites, we feel strongly that none of the competing sites should be considered for approval before the Plan has been through its examination in public - hopefully later this year - where all the issues can be debated properly and thoroughly in public. 

Comments on the Gallaghers application for Wykham Park Farm

 (a) Prematurity - Strategic housing sites for Banbury should only be approved after a proper, informed and democratic assessment through the Local Plan process.  We contend this application is therefore “premature”.  The Executive reports on the Local Plan in December and March highlighted the difficult issues in resolving the question of housing sites north of Banbury.  We trust the Council will not feel pressured into making hasty judgments. 

 (b) Sustainability - On the evidence so far provided in the Local Plan, it has not been shown that this site is less sustainable than others which have come forward around Banbury and, before permitting any major new sites, we contend that there must be a proper, informed and democratic assessment through the Local Plan process. 

 (c) Potential merits of the scheme – In our view, the various “strategic” sites suggested north of Banbury simply cannot offer the scale and scope for a comprehensive, mixed use “Urban Extension” and would create a rather piecemeal form of development.  Therefore we feel that Wykham Park Farm development has advantages as a sustainable “Urban Extension”, and a viable and reasonable alternative to developments north of the town – rather than being simply dismissed because it does not feature as a housing site in the current Draft of the Local Plan. In terms of urban form, it fits as well as other potential sites.  Wykham Park Farm could also deliver around 1,000 new houses in total, of which 30% - 300 - would be affordable.

 (d) Potential impacts on Bodicote Parish - We can fully appreciate the sensitivity of Bodicote Parish in particular to more developments south of the town, but we would point out that:
a) The Bankside housing scheme was approved in 2006 and under normal economic conditions would have been virtually complete by now.  So we trust CDC does not feel that it is the north of Banbury’s “turn” for more growth because the Bankside and the Wykham Park Farm proposals might overlap.  The recently completed Hanwell Fields development (of around 1,000 houses) should, we feel, be allowed a period to consolidate as a new neighbourhood.  In addition one assumes the Gallaghers scheme would be useful insurance for Cherwell’s short term housing supply if Bankside continues to be dormant and Canalside’s viability is debatable. 

b) The Gallaghers scheme provides a substantial green gap between the western edges of Bodicote and the proposed Wykham Park Farm development, to avoid coalescence. 
 (e) Site development issues – We note from the Design & Access Statement there are four important issues to address and fully agree that the design and layout of the Wykham Park Farm scheme must address these to be acceptable: 

 - Avoiding coalescence with Bodicote 

 - Protecting Salt Way as a heritage and environmental asset.

 - Ensuring there is adequate accessibility to the town centre and employment areas

 - Avoiding landscape impacts on the more sensitive “high value” parts of the site.

 (f) Access – We note the plans provide for a new roundabout onto the Bloxham Road (A361) and the transport network will be based around a spine route accessing Bloxham Road. This seems to be a safe and sensible solution. 
 (g) Deliverability – It seems to us that if sites are going to be earmarked for development by Cherwell, they must be deliverable and result in homes on the ground.  It is quite staggering that the Bankside development has not yet started seven years after approval, despite the obvious shortage of newbuilt homes in Banbury.  There appear to be big question marks over the ability of the two sites at Southam Road to create a decent, sustainable living environment and deliver the housing numbers the Council wants, and the ownership of the site north of Hanwell Fields (Persimmon etc) is fragmented.  In general terms, we feel the Wykham Park Farm scheme now on the table seems capable of delivering a sustainable, comprehensive development - with substantial infrastructure provision - which could provide the sort of housing numbers Cherwell is looking for, including 30% affordable housing.

We have concentrated on the principle of this development, rather than details, and we trust these comments will be fully taken into account when the application is considered. 

Yours faithfully

Jayne Gordon

Clerk to Hanwell Parish Council

